May 20, 2021 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Vice Chairperson David Pierce.

Members present: David Pierce, Alan McCoy, Remy Gomez and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: Sharon Folcey
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner - David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg, Project Manager -Tyson Langrehr, Fleet Manager – Bill Pieper, and County Board Supervisor – Wally Habhegger. Robert W. Baird & Company – Brad Viegut attended via phone starting at 9:20 a.m.
1.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the April 15, 2021 regular meeting made by Alan McCoy, seconded by Remy Gomez.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$298,682.44
4.  Crash Response Appeal (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that we had an individual wanting to dispute their crash response invoice.  Ohnstad explained that we followed normal procedure as we were requested from dispatch for assistance.  Ohnstad explained to the individual that they would need to appeal their invoices through the Highway Committee.  The individual is not here, so it is a moot point.
**Amended Agenda**
6.  Fuel Station Location (Discussion & Decision)


Highway Commissioner Ohnstad explained that the fuel station at the Sparta Shop was converted to diesel fuel back in 2009.  The current station we have is no longer covered by our present insurance, which requires us to bond.  We are noticing that we are getting water in the bottom of the tank.  Ohnstad furthered to explain that we would be looking at removing the underground tank and replacing with an above ground tank.  The concern is that realistically there is not room at our present location.  Ohnstad also mentioned that we have petitioned the Wisconsin Department of Transportation for replacing the salt shed.  There is also no more room at the present location for a larger salt shed either.  Ohnstad stated, “this may be a long term planning, but wondering about having a site assessment done out at our dog pound location.”  Fleet Manager Bill Pieper explained that a couple of months ago, we had a truck that had water in the fuel system.  He had Allied Cooperative out and they pumped about 50 gallons of water out of a 10,000 gallon tank.  The fuel gauges are now showing gallons of water.  So he had Allied Cooperative come back and they sucked out some more sludge.  As of right now, we are not sure if we are getting ground water, condensation or water from fuel being pumped in.  We don’t think it is from the fuel being brought in because we have not had an additional fuel brought in since the concern started.  The present take was installed in 1990, so it is over 30 years old.  Remy Gomez inquired as to what Mr. Pieper felt was the solution.  Pieper stated that the best solution would be to pull the tank and go with an above ground tank at our sand pit location.  Mr. Pieper furthered to explain that an above ground fuel system does not require a Class A operator and we do not have to have the tanks inspected every year.  We did get a quote and the removal of the present tank would cost $9,500 and $67,000 for a new 12,000 gallon tank.  Ohnstad stated that the department will be looking at budgeting this replacement in next year’s fiscal budget.  Ohnstad reminded the committee that we have already outgrown what our present site will allow.  Motion made by Remy Gomez to acquire quotes for a site assessment, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
5.  (9:30 A.M.) Alternative Funding Concepts (Discussion)


Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that we have been discussing options for alternative funding and have come down to the possibility of bonding.  He explained to Mr. Viegut that we are looking at bonding, paying it back and rebonding every 5 years.  Mr. Ohnstad inquired to Mr. Viegut what concerns or thoughts he may have on this subject.  Mr. Viegut explained that he has been working with the county since the late 90s on other finance issues.  As an example, he stated “that if you borrowed less than 5 million dollars in 5 years, there would be a three year window to complete the project to compile with tax exempt. If we wait until 2023, you would be more likely to do a 3 year window project.  Interest rates today are attractive.”  There is always the question of “how do you fund the project?”, but there is also “how to you fund the debt service?”  Right now, you can do a 5 year bond for about 1% interest, a 10 year for about 1 ¼%-1 ½%, which is typically 4-5%.  Mr. Viegut stated that he could prepare a debt service schedule to go to Finance and then to the County Board, which would require a ¾ vote to authorize financing.  Ohnstad inquired what the total dollar amount that the county could handle financially on a five year payback.  Mr. Viegut did not feel that he could give an answer on that.  County Administrator Tina Osterberg clarified that this debt service payment would be likely above the levy cap and that the county would continue with their present debt service for Rolling Hills under the levy cap.  Mr. Viegut stated that “on the front end, we have design costs, so it would make sense to get a ¾ vote and bond when we get ready to perform the project.  The when you issue the debt, it is just a simple majority and you are not making debt payments on money that you are not using.  The risk of interest rates will go up, but that will offset by not making the payments.”  Mr. Ohnstad inquired if 5 million dollars above the cap is politically sustainable?  David Pierce stated that all he ever hears is that people want their roads fixed.  Remy Gomez stated, he hears fix my roads, but I don’t want my taxes raised.  Mr. Viegut stated that the highway committee needs to support the cause.  Ms. Osterberg feels that if the committee and the highway department present this to the board properly, this will go through.  Nodji VanWychen feel that the timing is right, full supports it and thinks it is worth giving a try.  Ms. Osterberg thinks it has a possibility as long as it is discussed and disclosed.  County Board Supervisor Wally Habhegger stated that every year we have an individual that comes to support the road work.  Ohnstad stated that specific projects need to be done spread out over the county and spread out over the years.  Ohnstad stated “that we cannot just say we need more money.”  Ohnstad is going to put together a draft in the next couple of weeks for Mr. Viegut.  He will then put something together for next month’s meeting, drafting a borrowing and payment schedule.  
7.  WCHA Summer Road School (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by Nodji VanWychen to send herself, David Pierce and Remy Gomez to the Summer Road School in June, seconded by Remy Gomez.  All ayes, motion carried.

8.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· We took bids for an extension of a culvert box on CTH N.  We have rejected all bids and acquired clearance to replace with an oversized metal culvert.
· On Tuesday, we started clearing the road right of way on CTH N.  We are waiting on a couple of landowners to clear the road right of way.  

· We have administered a contract for the bridge on CTH N.  The bridge will have to be done after the fact due to a fish window.  

· We are closing tomorrow on bids for the rehabilitation and stabilization of CTH N with 4 different options.

· The CTH PP project is on schedule.  We will bid out next spring for construction next year.  We had the public information meeting last month at the Village of Oakdale. 

· CTH ET STP road right of way is not complete other than one property owner.  This property owner will not speak to the ROW agent.  In which, Ohnstad will be proceeding with sending them a letter.

· CTH PP high risk rural road project is ready to go to bid and will go to construction this summer.

· CTH O we will be looking at a potential project in the next two years after doing an assessment this summer.

· CTH PC, the survey crews are collecting background information.  So far all the property owners are onboard and we are looking at next year for construction.

· Scott Construction was the low bidder for the various pavement chip sealing.  We are looking at adding CTH B to the chip sealing list, which would bring us to around $591k.

· CTH Z & M bridges, we are in the process of finishing design.  We are looking at bidding in June and finishing before November 15th or alternate construction 4-5 months and paving in the spring.

· Ohnstad forwarded an email message from a Monroe County resident in regards to ATV activity next to her property.  Ohnstad also stated that he recently had people address this concern at a local store.  These concerns have been passed on to the Club Ambassadors.  Remy Gomez feels that the issue with the ATV/UTV travelling the state highways is a law enforcement issue.  Ohnstad responded by stating that the law enforcement has to be at the present location at the time of the incident in order to enforce.

9.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

June 17, 2021 at 9 a.m.  
10.  Future Agenda Items

Continue discussion about alternative funding.  Site assessment quotes for sand pit area.  
Motion to adjourn at 10:18 a.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Al McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
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